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10th November 2005

Dear Sir / Madam, 

SOUTH OXFORDSHIRE LOCAL PLAN 2011 

PROPOSED MODIFICATIONS

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on your council’s proposed modifications to its emerging local plan. HBF has just one objection to make on the proposed modifications where the council has chose not to accept one of the Inspector’s recommendations. This relates to the issue of maintenance of recreation land and consistency with Government policy set out in Circular 5/2005. This objection is set out on the attached sheet.

I hope that this objection will be taken on board by the council and that the plan can be further modified prior to adoption. Either way, I look forward to receiving a copy of your council’s response to these comments and would be pleased to be kept informed of progress on this matter in due course.

Yours faithfully,

Pete Errington

HBF Regional Planner, Southern Region

Enc.

REC 5.23 R2 FORMAL RECREATION

HBF objects to the fact that the council proposes to reject the Inspector’s recommendation on the basis that the council claims that Circular 5/2005 now allows it to seek maintenance payments in perpetuity.

The Inspector gave careful consideration to this matter in the context of Circular 1/97 which was the predecessor to the more recent Circular 5/2005 in respect of which the council now prays in aid. While Circular 5/2005 does refer to maintenance payments being sought in perpetuity there is a caveat to this at paragraph B17 which is namely that the provision of that for which maintenance payment is being sought in perpetuity is predominantly for the benefit of users of the development from which the payment was sought. 

The Inspector considered this same point in paragraph 5.23.3 and came to the view that it was more equitable for long term maintenance costs to be borne by the body in whom the asset was eventually vested rather than the developer who provided the facility at the time of the completion of the development. The Inspector went on to conclude that, regardless of this point, a period of 25 years was excessive and should not be included in the plan in any way, neither as policy nor text. Finally the Inspector concluded that the precise contribution sought should be a matter for negotiation for individual schemes rather than being set out in the plan. Hence the Inspector recommended a 10 year period and that the maintenance payment be sought rather than required. 

Returning to Circular 5/2005 this does not support the council’s argument in that it makes clear at paragraph B18 that, where an asset is to have this wider community benefit as would be the case in respect of formal recreation facilities such as playing fields and the like, the costs of subsequent maintenance and other recurrent expenditure associated with the developers contribution should normally be borne by the body in which the asset is to be vested. 

Furthermore, the five tests of reasonableness against which the Inspector considered these requirements which were set out in Circular 1/97 are also contained in Circular 5/2005 except with the added requirement in Circular 5/2005 that planning obligations must meet all five tests to be considered acceptable. Therefore the Inspector’s comments remain valid other than in cases where the open space being provided is principally for the benefit of those people who will occupy the scheme. If the council is using Circular 5/2005 in support of its case then the plan should clarify this important distinction in paragraph 5.79. This is particularly the case with formal recreation provision which tends to only be associated with larger developments and is almost inevitably used by, and to the benefit of, the community at large. In that regard there is an important distinction to be made between formal recreation provision and informal open space. 

In respect of the latter it will principally be of benefit to residents of the development. Hence HBF has not objected to the rejection of the Inspector’s recommendation on a similar point in the context of Policy R6. We recognise the distinction that informal open space provision will principally be of benefit to the occupiers of the development. In that context the Circular 5/2005 caveat does apply and maintenance can be sought in perpetuity where the open space is small scale and low key and principally provides that local benefit. However, the council and the local plan must recognise this important distinction in the treatment of these very different types of open space and the Inspector’s recommendation should be implemented in this case.

